
OFFICE OF THE CITY COUNCIL
CHERYL L. BROWN




                            117 WEST DUVAL STREET, SUITE 425
            DIRECTOR





             
                    4TH FLOOR, CITY HALL 

   OFFICE (904) 630-1452





            JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA  32202

     FAX (904) 630-2906







                                     

  E-MAIL: CLBROWN@coj.net

ST JOHNS RIVER FERRY COMMISSION
MEETING MINUTES
Monday, August 20, 2012
Suite 425, Conference Room A
1:00 P.M.
In Attendance:  Council Member John Crescimbeni (Chairman), Commissioners Aaron Bowman, Elaine Brown, Richard Redick, Larry Williams; Commissioners-designate Carl Cannon and Marla Buchanan; Senior Deputy General Counsel Karen Chastain, Assistant General Counsel Carol Mirando, Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston; Jessica Deal, Mayor’s Office; Kyle Billy, Council Auditor’s Office; Twayne Duckworth, Cecilia Ford, Risk Management;  Alberto  J. Souto, Budget Office; Cherrise Wilks, Grants Administrator; Tom Goldsbury, Public Works Department; Chris Kauffman, Michael Poole, Nancy Rubin, Jacksonville Port Authority; Michael Blaylock, Blair Fishburn, Steve Arrington, Jacksonville Transportation  Annette Hastings, Tourist Development Council;  Chris Warren, Jacksonville Chamber of Commerce; James Bennett, Florida Department of Transportation; Warren Anderson, Andrew Miller, Corey S. Mishler, Public Trust; Mikki Baldwin, Ferry Task Force; John Shannon; Tony Bates; Lindsay Brock; Joe Wilhelm, Financial News & Daily Record;  Marriane Lahmeur, Legislative Assistant;  John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Chairman, Council Member John Crescimbeni, called the Commission meeting to order at 5:09 p.m.

The Chair asked Mr. Kauffman if he had had an opportunity to speak with the Commissioners about the land issue.  Mr. Kauffman indicated that he had not had an opportunity to do so yet because he had been in preparation for the Wednesday, August 22nd JaxPort Board meeting.

The Chair encouraged the Commissioners and others to attend JaxPort’s Board meeting.

In response to a question from the Chair, Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston indicated that, as counsel to the Commission, she was up to speed on the issues and has been working closely with Senior Deputy General Counsel Karen Chastain on documents and legislation; she had had an opportunity to review the transfer ordinance before it was filed. Ms. Johnston indicated that Assistant General Counsel Juliana Rowland will be working on real estate issues.

Senior Deputy General Counsel Karen Chastain said that she had nothing new to report on; she indicated that she working on preparations for the Wednesday, August 22nd special JaxPort Board meeting.

The Chair opened a discussion on potential grants to fund ferry operations.  
There had been reports of a story that had recently been in the Washington Post that alluded to federal unspent earmark funds in the amount of $400,000,000 being returned to the states to be obligated to undertakings that the funds were initially allocated for or for new projects.  James Bennett, FDOT,   said that it was his understanding that the amount that the State of Florida was entitled to was $11 million.  He explained that the chances were slim for any of those funds being available for the ferry’s operations.  Steve Arrington, JTA Director of Resource Development, indicated that JTA contacts in Washington were exploring potential resources available under the ISTEA Act (Intermodal Surface Transportation Efficiency Act of 1991)
Michael Blaylock, JTA’s CEO, reported that he and his staff met with Mr. Kauffman after the last Commission meeting to assess ideas.  Mr. Blaylock indicated that JTA had a group in Washington that they work with and they will be trying to see what is out there and identify what is available for capital and operating funds and will come back to the Commission with short and long term ideas.  He expects to be able to report back in a week or two.

Mikki Baldwin, president of the Mayport Village Civic Association, reported that she recently met with Fred Berley to go over the engineering reports that they had received from JaxPort and discussed the next federal discretionary grant that would be available.  Mr. Berley formerly piloted the Jean Ribault in the employ of Hornblower (HMS Global Maritime).  She indicated that a top priority should be taking steps to designate A1A as a scenic highway.  The designation would enable the Commission to pursue funds for operations and capital projects.
Charisse Wilks, grants writer for the City, said that as soon as she puts together a priority list, her operation will be able to hit the ground running.

James Bennett, Florida Department of Transportation, remarked that the structure and staff of the St. Johns River Ferry Commission was exceedingly significant when applying for grants.  FDOT has a good working relationship with JaxPort and the City of Jacksonville when it came to passing along grants because both of those entities have staff structure and expertise in handling federal funds.  Structure is needed to manage federal funds.  Mr. Bennett explained that Federal Highway Administration funds in grants are distributed through FDOT.  FDOT’s funding is in the form of reimbursements.  The recipient of a grant through FDOT is required to provide FDOT with an invoice categorizing expenditures; FDOT, in turn, reimburses the grant recipient for the expenditures.
The Chair asked Senior Deputy General Counsel Chastain whether the Commission would have the necessary structure to accept funds.  Ms. Chastain indicated that Ordinance 2012-235-E, the legislation that created the St. Johns River Ferry Commission, empowers the Commission to seek grants and other funding sources to meet its fiscal obligations to operate the ferry.

With regard to structure, the Chair remarked that the Commission has legal counsel, has accounts for the receipt of funds and has a grant writer.  Mr. Crescimbeni asked Jessica Deal of the Mayor’s Office to coordinate with the Office of General Counsel on the Commission’s structure issues to ensure that the Commission is properly structured to take advantage of potential FDOT grants of federal funds.

Commissioner Redick said that at some point the Commission has got to start talking about the actual operations of the ferry.  Issues that should be raised include the fare structure; there has not been a fare increase in five years.  Another issue is operation procedures such as cash collections.  The Chairman, Council Member Crescimbeni, indicated that to best address these issues would be a sub-committee of the Commission that would then, in turn, make recommendations to the full Commission.  The Ferry Operations Sub-committee will consist of Commissioner Redick (Chair), Commissioners-designate Cannon and Buchanan.
Commissioner Elaine Brown raised the issue of the ferry coupons; she felt that the coupons should still be honored.  JaxPort had ceased selling the coupons.  A discussion on the matter followed with the Chair suggesting that it was a matter best addressed by the Operations Sub-committee.

Commissioner Aaron Bowman said that another issue that would have to be addressed was the daily management of the ferry such as job description and interviews.  A Sub-committee on ferry management will be headed by Commissioner Bowman as Chair, along with Commissioners Brown and Larry Williams.  JaxPort is expected to be involved in the sub-committee’s initial meeting.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:50 p.m.  The next Commission meeting is scheduled for 4:00 p.m., Monday, August 27, 2012.
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